Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process Phase III

Second Meeting:  Transportation and Land Use Working Group

Friday January 7, 2005 

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultant: Dan Meszler, P.E., Meszler Engineering Services
Phase IV, Meeting #2: Summary

22 people attended the meeting, which began at 9 am and ended at about 1:30 pm.

I.
Documents Distributed and Presented

Prior to Meeting:

1. Agenda

2. VEIA Redlined Revised Legislation

3. VEIA Revised Legislation Power Point Presentation Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering Services
At the Meeting:

4. VMT Reduction Update Power Point Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering Services
5. Regional Coordination of Feebate/VEIA Power Point, Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Presentations can also be viewed on the project Working Group website:  http://righg.raabassociates.org/grpstl.asp 
II.
Introductions and Overview

Dr. Raab reviewed the agenda and the goals for the day..

III.
Update on CA-LEV Rulemaking and Clean Fleets Executive Order

Steve Majkut from DEM reported that the rulemaking to adopt CA-LEV (including the ZEV portion) in Rhode Island was completed.  He explained that the rules don’t take effect until model year 2008, that Rhode Island would track ZEV sales in other states, and that compliance with the hydrocarbon emission standard will be tracked each year by automakers but won’t need to be reconciled until after 3 years.  Steve said the regulations were estimated to reduce hydrocarbons by 117% , greenhouse gases by 2%, and air toxics by 25% by 2020.  Dr. Raab reminded the WG that CA-LEV was not one of the original 52 options and needs to be added to the plan and tracking system.

Janet Keller reported that the Executive Order, which covers new vehicles and operation and maintenance issues, was cleansed of jargon and should be issued by the Governor soon.

IV. Vehicle Efficiency Incentive Act

Jonathan Raab reviewed the discussions the multi-state feebate meeting with representatives from MA, ME, CT, and NESCAUM.  He then reviewed the inputs and results from the Rhode Island only and multi-state REMI economic modeling recently completed by REMI with US EPA funding.  One or more Stakeholder made the following observations/comments:

· State revenue loss is actually equal to the loss in gas sales tax minus any increase in sales tax from purchasing other goods and services.

· If more efficient cars cost less than inefficient cars this would increase state revenue loss due to reduction in sales tax revenue.

· If the efficient and inefficient cars cost the same then you probably don’t need a feebate program.

Dan Meszler then reviewed his suggested changes to the VEIA legislation from 2004 based on Stakeholder input and discussions with the other states.  Stakeholders had the following questions and suggestions:

· Add examples on slide 13 (incentive rate adjustment).

· If both the numerator and denominator are negative, may want to flip the incentive rate adjustment equation.

· Perhaps we should add an inflation adjustment to the legislation.

· Nonlinear fee system may be more difficult to explain.

· Explain as CO2 savings, and show rate chart by model.

· Go to a linear CO2 chart for illustrating potential fees and rebates.

· Concept is good, but the presentation needs to be much simpler.  

· Adjustment mechanism should perhaps be even simpler, since people need to know what they are voting on.

· Incentive levels seem too small.

· It’s a “better, bad program” that won’t go anywhere in the Legislature.  Better to use something simple like “green, red, yellow” and focus more on making it inconvenient to drive less efficient cars (e.g., preferential parking for smaller or more efficient cars).

· Would be better to improve CAFÉ standards.  But without this option, need to something.  Drawing the line at 25% efficient models and 75% inefficient models seems sensible.

Jonathan Raab then asked the Group if they agreed with the following statement: “The revised VEIA approach represents an improvement over the version offered to the Legislature last year.  However, those Stakeholders who did not support a feebate-based approach, still do not support it.”  Everyone, even the three Stakeholders who still wouldn’t support the Legislation (AAA, the Auto Manufacturers Alliance, and the Business Roundtable), agreed that the revisions (i.e., the targets and algorithms) represented improvements over last year’s version.

Stakeholders then made the following additional comments focusing largely, but not exclusively on loss in gas sales tax revenue:

· This is still a mpg tax.  The auto manufacturers are complying with federal law on CAFÉ, and it’s an open issue whether a feebate approach runs afoul with preemption that will likely be figured out in the courts.

· More narrow then last year because only affecting new car purchases.

· If cars last long, need to influence purchase decision.

· There is a strong educational benefit with feebates, and it’s a relatively efficient onetime fee.

· Should focus on carbon since that’s what we are saving.  But public may not understand carbon.

· Consider including in bill mechanism to increase gas tax to inflation (like Maine) and dedicate to covering DOT and RIPTA for gasoline sales tax loss.  State Planning Council and Governor’s Transition Team already recommended indexing gas tax to inflation.

· Will need to better distinguish changes made from feebate vs. implementing CA-LEV, when calculating loss of gas sales tax revenue.

· Should find ways to decouple RI DOT/RIPTA funding from gas sales tax overtime, as sets up perverse incentive to encourage more gasoline sales.

· Could collect revenue from registration, but this happens slowly.

· If you restructure feebate to make up RI DOT/RIPTA lost sales tax revenue, the more this looks like a tax rather than a feebate.

· Population growth will offset tax revenue loss from this program.

IV. Vehicle Miles Traveled Reduction Options

Dan Meszler presented his findings from research in 3 areas: Pay-As-You-Drive Insurance, gasoline taxes, and Parking Cash Out Program using a power point presentation.

Pay-As-You-Drive (PAYD) Insurance

Dan reported that CLF’s MA pilot had not started because of preclusion in law which could be removed during this legislative session.  Dan mentioned that the same preclusion does not appear to exist in Rhode Island but that he wasn’t sure.  He also reported that the Georgia pilot won’t be an exact PAYD program, and that he hadn’t yet spoken with insurance companies.  

Stakeholders agreed that Dan should speak with insurance company representatives (possibly arranging for one or more to address the WG at the next meeting), and continue to monitor the pilots.

Gasoline Tax

The WG discussed at least trying to get the gas tax increased annually by CPI as is done in Maine.  Some argued that this could be sold as a VMT stabalization measure in the VEIA program (cost of driving decreases annually without inflation adjustments).

Group agreed significant gas tax increase should probably only be pursued on a regional basis given Rhode Island’s already high gas taxes relative to the other states.

Parking Subsidy Payout

Dan reported that he’d made progress in determining the number of employers with over 50 employees located within ¼ mile from a bus stop, but that he would need to know the percentage that subsidize parking, the percentage that would take a bus pass in lieu of driving, and how many less miles would be driven.  Downtown Providence is probably the only place in the State with substantial paid parking. He also shared some data from a California program.

RIPTA said that it was about to do a survey of employers and that we could add a couple of questions to get at some of this additional information.  Another suggestion was to change laws so that if required to add additional parking, have the option or requirement to subsidize transit.  

There was also a suggestion to have the Governor issue an Executive Order to implement a parking subsidy payout for state employees including universities.  Barry Schiller agreed to draft such an order and provide to Janet Keller.

Another suggestion was to encourage businesses to join EPA’s “Best Workplaces for Commuters Program”.  Apparently only 3 RI businesses are currently participating, and some firms aren’t interested on being on EPA’s list.  One stakeholder observed that EPA was primarily cheerleading rather than providing useful assistance.

The WG briefly discussed the virtue of tolls, and whether the one RI toll at the Newport Bridge was responsible for the high bus ridership over the bridge.

VI.
Next Steps/To Dos

To do items will be completed by Dan Meszler unless otherwise indicated:

· Meeting Summary (Raab Associates, Ltd.)

· Clean Fleets Executive Order
· Continue to shepherd (RI DEM)

· Add CA-LEV to Plan  (RI DEM)
· VEIA
· Continue to streamline
· Report to Ken Payne

· Add gas tax index/numbers in bill

· Dialogue with other states

· Packaging for legislators, dealers, consumers-table (Meszler and Others)
· VMT
· PAYD
· Talk to insurers (bring to meetings)
· Follow pilots
· Parking Cash Out
· Executive Order Draft – (Barry Schiller/Janet Keller)
· RIPTA Survey large biz – (Mark Therrien/Dan Meszler)
· Gas Tax
· Talk to other states (DEM et al.)
·  Other Areas

· Train electrification carbon benefits

· Call Jim???/Contact MA??

· Airports – Estimate contribution to inventory and see if GHG savings readily available

· Planes

· Ground Support

Transportation Working Group Attendance:

	Name
	Organization
	10/29/04
	1/7/05

	Working Group Members
	
	
	

	Bob Murray
	AAA Public Affairs
	
	X

	Michael Geisser
	Alliance Environmental Group, Inc.
	X
	

	Carolyn Murray
	Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers
	X
	

	John Hogan (alt.)
	Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers
	
	X

	Harold Ward
	Brown University
	X
	X

	Gary Ezovski
	Business Roundtable
	X
	X

	Christopher D'Ovidio
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X
	

	Steve Hinchman (alt.)
	Conservation Law Foundation
	
	X

	Ted Dolan
	DMV
	
	

	Elaine Phillips
	DMV
	
	

	Mark Adelman
	Governor's office
	
	

	Coralie Cooper
	NESCAUM
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Diane Geaber
	New England Gas Company
	
	

	Jack Perkins
	RI Auto Dealers Association
	
	

	Terri Bisson
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Janet Keller
	RI DEM Policy Office
	X
	X

	Mickie Musselman
	RI DEM
	X
	

	Steve Majkut
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Bob Shawver 
	RI DOT
	X
	X

	Ken Payne
	RI Senate Policy Office
	
	

	Janice McClanaghan
	RI State Energy Office
	
	X

	Tim Howe
	RI State Energy Office
	X
	X

	George Johnson
	RI Statewide Planning
	X
	

	Katherine Trapani
	RI Statewide Planning
	X
	X

	Matt Auten
	RIPIRG
	X
	X

	Mark Therrien
	RIPTA
	X
	X

	Greg Harris
	RIPTA
	X
	X

	Jane Austin
	Save the Bay
	
	X

	Barry Schiller
	Sierra Club
	
	X

	Brooke Priest
	Sierra Club
	
	

	Chris Hunter
	URI Traffic signalization
	X
	

	Natasha Thomas
	URI- Traffic Engineering 
	X
	X

	Alexandra Adams
	WA Co. Regional Planning Council
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Consultant
	
	
	

	Dan Meszler
	Meszler Engineering Services
	X
	X

	Facilitators
	
	
	

	Jonathan Raab
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X
	X

	Others:
	
	
	

	Emily Rochon
	Clean Water Action
	
	X

	Nicholas Bianco
	Brown University
	
	X
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